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Minutes of the Meeting Held

January 8, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, January 8, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert B. Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, DAG
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	Annie Renzetti, Commission Veterinarian
	Michael T. Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	Emily Galloway, Commission Veterinarian
	James Boese, General Mgr., HRI

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs
	Jack Ireland, News Journal

	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the December 11, 2007 Minutes as written. Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Old Business
  Rules Order

  Anabolic steroids discussion

	The Commissioners signed the Final Order for Rules 1, 5, 6, 7, and 8.
Commissioner Brown said he understood that the thoroughbred commission (DTRC) plans to implement their new steroid regulations in April, and asked what our position is. The Administrator explained the status has not changed since our last Commission meeting. The science is not clear. It is interesting that DTRC is banning a substance when they don’t even know what method they will be using to run the tests. Many questions need to be answered - Who is the referee lab? Who would confirm on a challenge? How much blood should be collected? New York is closer to our position; every concern needs to be addressed and identified. It’s his understanding that we will not put the cart before the horse. Science should drive this decision, then, another meeting can be called to decide how to promulgate regulations. In fairness to the horsemen, changes should not be made in the middle of a meet. In April it is in the middle of a harness meet. There is concern about withdrawal times and there is much confusion and speculation. It is not necessary to put on our agenda soon. Chairman Steele added that we can not move forward on this until all the methodologies and procedures will stand up in court. Headlines are not what we are about; we are about getting it right. Horsemen can read minutes from any of our meetings and see that. We moved forward prematurely on blood gas rules, based on the previous administrator’s advice, and it has taken us three years to get them corrected. We will not do that again. Mr. Gallagher added that we look at a positive as involving three elements: the horseman, the trainer and the horse. Harness racing is different than thoroughbred. They don’t have another live race until March or April. Our press release addressed that we met on this issue; we are concerned about it and are looking at making rules, but would rather be on firm ground. We’re not ignoring the issue. Our testing methods will be based on scientific evidence and our rules will be exhaustive, comprehensive and will hold up under scrutiny in legal appeals. Mr. Kerber added as counsel to both commissions, he knows the thoroughbred’s present steroid regulations are not ready to go forward. They will go as far as they can with putting the regulations together, but they are not ready yet. Additional discussion included the current use of steroids in the industry, both for therapeutic and performance enhancement. 

	New Business
  Filion Appeal Recommendation
	The Administrator reported as Hearing Officer he heard the Brandon Filion appeal re: DHRC Rule 6.3.3.1.5 on December 19, 2007. The Filions were given every opportunity to present their appeal. Mr. Hensley represented Dover Downs and stated he did not release the horses to another track. The Filions could not present any evidence to support their claim that either Mr. Hensley or Mr. Knapton issued them a release. In his opinion, the violation did occur; he recommended the Judge’s ruling for $2,000 and 60 days suspension be upheld. Commissioner Williamson voted to approve the Administrator’s recommended penalty, Commissioner Staats seconded. The Motion passed unanimously. 

	Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians

	The Administrator reported he and Commissioner Brown attended the NCLGS meeting, which addressed a broad scope of racing - everything from charitable gaming and lotteries to dog racing. Rev. Tom Gray also spoke, who heads up a movement to ban casinos nationally. He claimed Maryland will fail in their attempt to get slots. Pari-mutuel interests were well conducted and well presented. It was a valuable learning experience. Representative Oberle is the President of NCLGS and encouraged their attendance. He sought ideas and suggestions for future meetings. The next ARCI meeting will be held in Austin, Texas in March, beginning Easter Monday.

Presiding Judge Egger reported Judge Wilson will be out for a couple weeks, due to a back problem. 
Dr. Renzetti reported all was quiet at the track. Of the horses scratched since post parade, two - three of them were voluntarily. 

	Public Comment
  Paying for witnesses
	None offered.
Mr. Lockhart felt so many people were subpoened for the appeals, Dover Downs shouldn’t have to pay for the full compliment of witnesses; especially if the action originated at HRI, the appellant should pay for it. In case they win, it is reversed. Consider a hearing rate for witnesses or raise the appeal bond. It was suggested they make an appointment with Mr. Gallagher or someone else and fill out a form and give a reason for the appeal, and set a bond based on the amount of witnesses. Mr. Kerber will look at the rules, and see if this can be changed. This hearing process could be a job for the new administrative judge.

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 11:00 a.m., Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Upcoming Events

  Rules Committee
  Regular Meeting
	02/05/07 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

02/12/08 10:15 a.m. at Dover Downs, Chesapeake Room

	Adjournment


	At 11:24 a.m. having no further business, Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  


	 Adjournment to Public Session
	At 11:23 a.m. having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn back to Public Session, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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